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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




 
   
April 3, 2017
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 
Also present: Tracey Vaughn of Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, P.C. 
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM
DPU REPORT – YEAR END FINANCIALS

Mr. Kelly introduced Ms. Vaughan, Managing Partner with Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, P.C., Worcester, Massachusetts.  Ms. Vaughan distributed the Groton Electric Light Department Financial Statements for December 31, 2016 and 2015.  She reviewed key points in the Financial Statements and discussed the substantial changes since last year. 

For 2016, the Light Department had a net income of $424,750 or 3.2% of the value of net plant, compared to a net loss of $28,448 or .2% in 2015. 

Ms. Vaughan distributed and discussed the Internal Control Report, which is an accounting standard designed to look at internal control deficiencies.  She mentioned that there are no recommended changes to GELD’s internal controls at the end of 2016 and mentioned GELD has good controls (checks and balances) in place.

She stated that GELD’s overall financial picture is healthy. She noted the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA), the GELD rate increase that was effective with the May 31, 2016 bill and lower than expected power costs contributed to the net income.

Mr. Kelly has been working with the Board on a long-term strategy for GELD in regards to the level of cash reserves that the Board would like to have in 2020.  He explained that some of the new requirements for funding pensions need to be factored into the long-term plan and our accountants are working directly with the actuarial to determine GELD’s long term retirement obligations.  The long-term cash reserves balance of GELD will be an on-going topic in the months (and possibly years) to come.

After some questions and discussion, Ms. Vaughan thanked the Board and left the meeting.

Mr. Kelly asked the Board to sign the DPU report and Ms. Lemire said she would mail the signed report to the DPU the following day.  Although the report is due on March 31, the accountants had asked if GELD could mail it in on April 4 and the DPU agreed.

NEW RATE

DEMAND RESPONSE-WATER DEPARTMENT(S)

Mr. Kelly distributed the current rates along with the proposed new municipal demand rate and explained how it would work. It would be the lowest kilowatt-hour rate and the Water Department(s) could save significantly as long as they can curtail their use at the times specified in the proposed rate.
Mr. Kelly explained how capacity and transmission savings would work (today) for the water department and for the light department based on GELD’s capacity cost per kilowatt hour for the next few years.  The most important thing would be that the water pumps do NOT run between 
2:00 PM and 6:00 PM daily in July and August, but especially on peak days. Mr. Kelly made it clear there would be a great benefit for adhering to the schedule and two demand charges if the pumps were run during the peak hours.  He made the rate seasonal per the request of the Water Superintendent because they did not feel they would be able to meet the criteria in the two months they “flush” their system causing their pumps to run at all hours – April and October.  Mr. Kelly was able to offer a ten-month demand rate for transmission and an annual demand rate for capacity.
There was also previous discussion about GELD lending a portion of the capital costs for the water department improvements and adding it as a monthly charge on their electric bill over a period of years. Mr. Kelly noted that the Water Department claimed they could get a rate under 2% for this capital project and didn’t feel it was worth the time or legal to pursue it any further. The Board agreed. 

Mr. Easom told the other board members he had visited the Whitney Pond Well with the Water Superintendent to understand their operations. After doing his analysis, he presented to the Water Commission they could just change to variable speed motors to reduce their kilowatt hour use by about 1/3.  However, they still intend to change out the pumps and add variable speed motors. 
After much discussion and reviewing the new rate at great length, Mr. Lindemer asked if 
Mr. Kelly could provide the actual distribution costs per kilowatt hour for 2016 & 2015. 
Mr. Kelly agreed.  This topic will be continued at a future meeting.
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MARCH 13, 2017
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
The Mansfield Electric Department is currently going forward with a natural gas generator; 
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on some of the specifics of their program for comparison.  Their unit was permitted for 65 decibels (db), so they do not have to spend extra money on sound suppression.  They have no residents within a half mile.  The pricing for generators in the recent past has been 2 megawatt (MW) generators for approximately $2 million.  Mansfield is negotiating a 2.5 MW generator for $2.1 million.  They believe they have the opportunity to break even in 6 ¾ years if they are able reduce their electric load during peak hours. 

Mr. Kelly noted the annual meetings he will be attending in the month of May and invited the commissioners to attend if they wish.

MMWEC’s annual meeting will be held at Seabrook in Hampton, NH, May 4 and 5. There will be a tour of the Seabrook Nuclear Power Plant on May 4.

MEAM is holding its annual meeting in Plymouth, MA on May 18 and 19.  The agenda will be available soon.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were six callouts and two outages since the last meeting.  

Cash is still trending up slightly. 

KWh sales for March were up 1.82%; year to date sales are up 0.32%. KWh sales are down 3.82% compared to the five year average.
4 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The number of new poles installed for calendar year 2017 is 26.  
There were 18 Dig Safes for the month of March.

LONG TERM PURCHASING STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly distributed a “living” document of a “Power Purchasing and Long Term Cash strategies” worksheet for the Board to review.  The document lists several strategies that 
Mr. Kelly believes work in managing the Light Department. He also listed the Cash accounts and their targets for out years.  Mr. Kelly updated the document per the suggestions from the previous meeting and the updates were discussed.  Additional suggestions were made to improve the document and Mr. Kelly will continue to update as needed.
Mr. Kelly distributed Groton Electric’s On-Peak and Off-Peak Power Position from May 2017 through February 2020 along with Peak and Off Peak strip prices for Summer (July/August) and Winter (January/February) 2018, 2019, & 2020.  He noted the months that GELD needs to purchase power for the future and recommended we consider making purchases.  He also distributed an on peak pricing offer through NextEra Energy. The offer runs through 2030 with a very small escalator each year.  
After much discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE A ONE MEGAWATT (MW) 12-YEAR STRIP THROUGH NEXTERA ENERGY EFFECTIVE JUNE 1, 2018 THROUGH MARCH 15, 2030.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE A ONE MW STRIP OF WINTER (JANUARY/FEBRUARY) PEAK POWER 2019 & 2020 AND A ONE MW STRIP OF SUMMER (JULY/AUGUST) PEAK POWER 2019 & 2020.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
PILOT

Mr. Kelly distributed a three year history of “PILOTS (Payments in lieu of taxes)” for some of the other non-profits in Town. Based on GELD’s previous agreement to align GELD’s PILOT with the other non-profits in Town, the Board agreed to leave the PILOT the same as the previous year.

After some minor discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PAY A PILOT OF $27,000 TO THE TOWN PLUS $5,000 TO POLICE DISPATCH FOR A TOTAL OF $32,000.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SALARY/BENEFITS

The updated salary and benefits spreadsheet was distributed. Mr. Lindemer had asked to add how other systems are governed – by Board of Selectmen or Independent (Board of Commissioners) as well as what they pay for a Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) to the Town.  Ms. Lemire updated the spreadsheet per this request.  

Mr. Kelly noted the town’s wage increase is 2% plus up to 2% for performance incentive (so 2-4% increase). He also noted the average increase from the peers we compare ourselves to in the salary survey is 2.9% and the median increase is 2.8%. The inflation rate news release from the U.S. Department of Labor - Bureau of Labor Statistics was distributed to show that the official CPI (for our area) has increased to 3.0 percent in the last 12 months.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer asked if the Board members could receive a copy of the spreadsheet and discuss this further at the next meeting.  Ms. Lemire said she would forward it.  Mr. Kelly noted that the increase is typically effective on May 1, so the Board agreed to meet at the end of April to discuss this topic.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar project on the Cow Pond Brook Road landfill. He distributed the “Solar Farm Cost Savings” spreadsheet and explained the different aspects of the costs and savings for 2016 & 2017.  In 2016, the solar farm savings totaled $176,651 which equates to each household saving approximately $36.00.  Mr. Kelly will continue to update the spreadsheet to show additional savings generated by the solar farm.  

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Kelly distributed his “Goals for 2016” with his self analysis of each objective and asked the Board to review it and make comments and forward to Ms. Lemire for compilation.  
It was agreed that the next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, April 27, 2017 at 7:00 PM.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:52 PM.
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